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Senator McLucas asked:  

Can you tell me then—I can see the logic in what you are saying but I think that excludes, therefore, the fishing industry from accessing Farm Help—what is the rationale or the logic behind the exclusion of the wild caught fishing industry?

That is usually in the scheme of some sort of exit package or a structural adjustment or something like that. The issue I am particularly interested in is the impact of the changes to the east coast prawn trawl fishery and the impact that that has had on a whole range of fishers based in Queensland. There is also the inability of those fishers to access the support that would usually be made available to primary producers and their frustration with that. I suppose I am looking for a rationale. Of the risk you talk about, Mr Banfield, yes, it is risky growing wheat, but I do not know that it is more risky fishing for prawns.

If you have another rationale as to why fishers are excluded from that program, then

I would appreciate that, but I will put that question on notice.

Answer:

It is correct that people engaged in wild catch fishing are not eligible for assistance under the Farm Help Program.  Farm Help, along with the Exceptional Circumstances Relief Payment operate under the Farm Household Support Act 1992 (the FHS Act).  The FHS Act defines a ‘farm enterprise’ as 

‘an enterprise carried on within any of the agricultural, horticultural, pastoral, apicultural or aquacultural industries’.

To qualify as a ‘farmer’ the FHS Act also has a requirement (amongst other things) that a person must have a ‘right or interest in the land used for the purposes of a farm enterprise’.  

The definitions of ‘farmer’ and ‘farm enterprise’ exclude wild catch fishing. Similarly, logging operators, hunters, rural contractors and rural workers are excluded from the definition and are not eligible for Farm Help.  

In establishing assistance programs under the FHS Act, the Government sought to address the specific difficulties and characteristics of farm owners. The need for specific support measures for farmers engaged in land-based agricultural activities was recommended to the Government through reviews of Commonwealth assistance such as the May 1997 Mid-term Review of the Rural Adjustment Scheme. Many of this review’s recommendations were incorporated in the Government’s Agriculture – Advancing Australia package.  

When introducing Farm Help, the Government sought to improve access to welfare support by the farm sector which was disadvantaged by the work activity test and the treatment of farm assets under the general welfare provisions. Before the Government could give consideration to extending Farm Help or a similar program to wild catch fishing, evidence would be required that fishers are disadvantaged in their access to the general welfare system when compared to other self-employed small business operators in other industries.

With regard to the east coast prawn trawl fishery, this is a State managed fishery and is therefore the responsibility of the Queensland Department of Primary Industries, not the Commonwealth Government.
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